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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

 DECEMBER 14, 2017
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Joyce Heck; Joni Kitson; Mary Frambach; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative
Not in Attendance: Ralph Weeks; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative (arriving at 7:55 PM as he was attending the BCEP Budget Hearing); Penny Graham (attending the BCEP Budget Hearing); Len Gilman (attending the BCEP Budget Hearing; Tony Soltani
Other Attendees: Lucie Weeks, School Board Member; Pat Connors, Epsom School Principal; David Ryan, Co-Superintendent; Don Harty, Selectman; Nancy Wheeler; Gordon Ellis; Karen Guercia, SAU Special Education Director
David opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Minutes of December 5, 2017
The minutes of December 5, 2017were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of December 5, 2017 as amended, Gary seconded the motion.  The motion passed with two abstentions.

School District Budget

Mr. Connors, Epsom Central School Principal, presented the School District Budget.
Line 11 – Substitutes Salaries - Mr. Connors noted that they increased the substitute teacher salary to $75.00 a day.  

Line 13 – After School Tutorial - They have applied for a grant that would assist to reduce this line.

Line 19 – Computer Training – This is for computer use for student information, i.e. report cards, emergency contact.
Lines 27 – 29 – Tuition to Other Districts – Mr. Connors noted Epsom has 180 students at Pembroke Academy. 

Line 29 is for tuition for high school students who do not fit as the traditional student and attend other programs.  Mary asked if the funds were the cost of each student or if the $40,000.00 is for all 10 students.  Mr. Connors noted it is $150.00 per course that students take.

Lines 31 – 45 – Supplies - Mr. Connors noted they try to cut out as many costs they are able.  

Lines 53 & 55 Books – Science – Focus is on purchasing new science and social studies books for Grade 4.  They are doing a grade level at a time.  The current Social Studies books are from the 1980s.  The science books are approximately 20 years old.

Line 75 – New Computer Equipment – The school has purchased new Chromebooks; They would like to have one per student for use in the classroom.  Each book costs $175 to $225 and lasts 4 – 5 years.

Special Education includes students from 3 to 21 years of age.  Epsom has students at the bridge program which is helpful for the students in the middle school.  Many of the students are planned for, however there are students that move into town.  Various people within the school are trained to assist if there are issues with a student.

Line 115 – Co-curricular Salaries – This line includes stipends for teachers supervising sports, STEM Club, Intermural sports, etc.

Line 132 – Sped Diagnostic– This line is for Epsom’s cost of services for people contracted through the SAU; it is based on the number of time & students from Epsom.
Line 140 – Nurse Salary – The former school nurse has retired.  The pool to replace her was limited due to the requirements with the replacement coming in at the top step.  She has the training and experience required for a school nurse.
Line 179 – Librarian Salary – The former Librarian has retired with the replacement coming in at the early end of the salary steps.

Lines 170 - 199 – These lines are set as they are part of the Master Agreement.
Line 241 – SAU #53 – This line reflects Epsom’s costs of the SAU as a whole.  Marylou asked Epsom’s costs for the SAU; Mr. Connors noted they are shown on Page 27.  Marylou asked why the increase in SAU costs.   Mr. Ryan noted the Executive Board voted a 2% increase in salaries.
Line 246 – Principal Salary – The School Board voted to increase the principal’s salary to match those of other principals.
Line 247 – Asst. Principal Salary – The School Board discussed the salary as he has experience; they felt he should be compensated more.  Bill noted the Principal and Asst. principal are a good pair.

Line 36 – 5th Grade Workbooks – Mr. Connors noted they are piloting a company called Eureka for Math in 5, 6 7, 8 (one unit was sent to the school) – much of the information is on line at no cost to the district.  Mr. Connors did not think it would make a difference in Math scores this year, but maybe for next year.

Line 298 – Propane – Mr. Connors noted that the school fuel is completely propane with the price locked in at $2.23.4.
Line 329 – High School Bus – The Board discussed high school busing, but decided not to include it in the budget.
Line 330 – Elementary Bus – Mr. Connors noted Epsom has to send a bus into another town to pick up a homeless child.  This continues until the family establishes residency or by the end of the school year.  This is a Federal law the district has to follow.
Line 335 – Summer Transportation – This line is for students who require assistance during the summer months so they do not regress.  Joni asked the number of students; approximately 22.  Joni asked if they transport more than one student on the same bus; if the students are going to the same school (Epsom, Pembroke, etc.) 

Line 351 – Health Insurance – The costs have decreased for the coming year. 

Line 382 – Two new ovens were purchased to replace old ones in the kitchen.
Mr. Connors noted the total budget is a 3.31% increase over last year’s budget.
The grants received by the school district were reviewed.  Mr. Ryan noted that all districts will be receiving less funds in the State Education Tax and also the Adequate Education Grant.

It was noted that less revenue is anticipated from Lunch Sales.

The School Board is putting in three warrant articles:   
1.  Budget

2.  $40,000.00 from the Unreserved Fund Balance to the Special Education Fund

3.  $25,000.00 from the Unreserved Fund Balance to the Building Maintenance and Repair Trust Fund.  It was noted that a roof will be required on a portion of the school.

As of November 30th, the balance in the Special Education Fund is $40,883.43 with a balance of $24,708.18 in the Building Maintenance and Repair Trust Fund.
Bill noted that the Board has looked at all day kindergarten.  Mr. Connors noted that they are creating a committee to look at this including the cost, etc.

Marylou noted the Departments that will be presenting Tuesday, December 19.

The Town Budget given to the Committee tonight was discussed with Nancy noting the revisions she made increasing the overall budget.

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Gordon Ellis, Road Agent
Gary asked about the purchase order policy, which is $10,000.00 according to Hugh.  He noted the Selectmen are signing Purchase Order’s for $60,000.00.  He noted projects that are not going out to bid; he did not know the reason for them not going out to bid.  He asked why the Highway Department was not following the policies.  Gordon asked what projects; being told they included Old Turnpike Rd and Chestnut Pond Road.
Gordon noted when you have projects and know you will have more, you do not go out to bid again as he felt the contractors would bid similar amounts again.  Gary noted the $60,000.00 Purchase Order.  Gary did not understand why Gordon submitted it knowing it would be $50,000.00 over the policy.  Dave asked what job; Gary noted ditching.  

Marylou verified it was ditching for all roads that needed to be completed.  Gary feels the Department Heads that are using the Purchase Order policy, and the Selectmen, are following the Purchase Order Policy.  

Dave asked if we got a good deal; Gordon thought he did.  Gordon noted he requires different items on different roads.  

Gordon reviewed the Highway Department’s budget.
Marylou noted they would discuss salaries when all members of the committee are present.  Gordon noted that he would like to add $12,000.00 to Line 01-4311.2-110 (full time position).  Gordon noted there is a huge shortage in people with our employee being underpaid.  Gordon noted that would put him in line with Allenstown, etc.  Gordon noted it was difficult to find a qualified person.  Gary noted what the Selectmen recommended was in line with surrounding towns.

Gordon noted they are about even for the snow removal budget for 2017.  He noted he has approximately $10,000.00 remaining (Lines 01-4312.2-120 and Line 01-4312.2- 260).
Dave asked what it cost the last couple of days – GE noted that it cost 5K for a small storm and 10K for a large storm.

Gordon noted he had plenty of culverts, etc. and would not need to purchase more.
Gordon noted that he had one more invoice to pay from Engineering Services for the Echo Valley Road Bridge.
Gordon noted he reduced Grading & Gravel & Ditching costs for 2018.  He has two roads that require blasting.

Dave noted that the Highway Department had some grindings from Route 4 at no cost. He asked if that is why Gordon reduced Gravel & Grading.  Gordon noted that with the use of ledge pack and Magnesium Chloride the roads are in good condition.  Joni noted some gravel roads were paved reducing the need for ditching.  GE noted that some roads were turned back to gravel.  Dave noted that some pot holes repaired with the ground asphalt were working well.

Gary asked why the grader was not being used.  Joni asked where Gordon planned to complete blasting; being told Sanborn Hill Road (south side) and Monroe Road.  She asked the number of houses on Monroe Road, there is just one.
Gordon decreased the paving line to put money on a line for a new used truck.  Marylou noted that that money was removed from that line at a previous meeting.  Gordon would like to put that money back into the paving line.

Dave motioned to increase the paving line by $40,000.00, Bill seconded the motion.
Gary was not in favor until they could figure out what they would be doing with the Purchase Orders.  Joni noted that it was suggested Gordon do a warrant article for the truck.  Marylou felt no money should be taken away from roads.

Marylou called for a vote on the motion with it being 3 yes, 3 nos’, and 1 abstention.

Joni would like to know where paving would occur before voting for it.  

Joni asked when roadside mowing would be done fall or winter or summer.  Gordon would like to do when the leaves are not on the trees.  Gordon noted it was faster in winter as they could see other items and were not mowing people’s landscaping (flowers, etc.) 

Hugh arrived at 7:55 PM.

Joni asked about the Sand & Salt Line (01-4312.5-630).  Gordon noted that sometimes you overspend some lines less on others.  She noted that at a Selectmen’s meeting they discussed that lines should be truthful.  Joni would rather see the lines be truthful.  

Joni confirmed that this line also includes the rock being purchased.  Gary asked the amount of salt on hand; Gordon thought around 200 to 250 tons.  He noted that they use about same amount every year.
Gary asked the amount of salt purchased in 2016-17 winter; being told 950 tons.

There was no change in the Vehicle Maintenance Line (01-4312.6-430).  Gordon noted that vehicle repairs were over by $6,000.00.  

Gordon noted less diesel was used with his having a gas vehicle.  He moved money to the gas line.

They will obtain uniform shirts next year.  Hugh asked and Gordon assured the shirts would be a highly visible color.

Gordon noted that he would like to purchase a front York rake.  Mary asked if he had a cost for a front York rake; approximately $5,000.00.

Gary noted the new building went over budget this year by $23,000.00, asking if Gordon planned on going over next year also.  Gordon noted he did not think so, discussing the items remaining to be completed.
Dave asked the amount Gordon had in the building; $80,000.00 to $90,000.00.

Gordon noted the major project he had for next year was New Orchard Road which was not in the budget.  Joni asked if it was through the grant being told it was.  

Gordon noted the hills that were paved took a lot of time to maintain when they were gravel.  Gordon gave the list of roads paved in 2017.
Hugh noted that the budget for BCEP was approved with Epsom’s share to be increased by approximately $9,884.00.

Dave motioned to adjourn, Mary seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:14 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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